Graduate Council Meeting

November 16, 2009

3:00-4:30 pm

via video conference
Present:  Simon Atkinson, Jacqueline Blackwell, George Bodmer, James Brown, Alisa Clapp-Itnyre, David Daleke, Brian Fife, Deborah Finkel, Alyce Fly, Britney-Shea Herbert, Kevin Hunt, Eric Isaacson, Luise McCarty, Jill Murrell, Kate Myers, Sherry Queener, P.K. Saksena, Marty Siegel, Sherry Sims, Maxine Watson, James Williams, James Wimbush, Marianne Wokeck

Absent:  Maria Bucur-Deckard, Vicky Meretsky, Martha Oakley, Sara Pryor

Approval of Minutes of the April 21, 2008 meeting: Postponed until next meeting.

Introductions (Associate Dean David Daleke)

New council members; Oncourse site; website
Election report (Associate Dean David Daleke):

Dean Daleke conducted this year’s election according to the parameters set by the previous Graduate Council (last elected in 2004, but operating on an ad hoc basis until 2008).  The most significant change was the number of representatives per election units; each member now represents 150 graduate faculty members (previously each member represented 75 graduate faculty).  As in past years, the election was conducted by campus, but this year was managed by the Graduate School; because of the small number of faculty (less than ½ an election unit each) on the IU East and IU Kokomo campuses, these faculty were combined into one election unit.  In addition, it was discovered that IU Graduate Faculty members in the Purdue Schools of Science and Engineering & Technology had not been represented by an election unit.  Dean Daleke suggested that the Council explore the possibility of separating the IU East/IU Kokomo unit into two separate units and establish a new voting unit on the IUPUI campus for the Purdue Schools.

A call for nominations was sent on September 9 and, by September 25, 33 nominations for the 24 positions was received.  A nominations committee comprised of previous members of the Council (James Capshew, Ralf Shaw, Sherry Sims, and James Williams) evaluated the nominations, presented additional nominees and created the ballot. The willingness of all candidates to serve was verified and the election was mounted electronically using Survey Monkey for a XXX day period.  Some problems were encountered with faculty titles during the upload of the email database of eligible voters to Survey Monkey, but these were readily fixed.  In general, Survey Monkey was easy to use and provided a secure means of ensuring each faculty member cast only a single ballot.  

The election units, ballots and results of the election are attached to these minutes.  Actual vote totals will be kept confidential.  Of the Graduate Faculty, 861 cast ballots (a 24.8 % response), with the IU East/IU Kokomo unit recording the highest percentage (59%) voting.  

A motion to approve the election was made and it was seconded with no discussion.  The motion passed unanimously.

Dean’s  Business (Dean James Wimbush):

The Dean congratulated the members on their election; he is very pleased to have an active Graduate Council again; he last met with the Council in 2006 during his interviews for the deanship.  The policy-making function of the Council is greatly needed.  He thanked Deans Daleke and Queener for their work on the election.  Dean Wimbush summarized some of the recent accomplishments of the University Graduate School in advocating graduate education both internally and externally:  An annual report was produced and distributed in the summer; we began production of a quarterly newsletter (which may not be produced quarterly in the future and may be renamed); externally the UGS has a representative on the CGS and ETS boards and representation in the AAU; the UGS hosted a State House Graduate Education Day; our international initiatives includes participating in an exchange experience in China with Peking University (Dean Daleke has recently returned from a recruiting trip to China, where he also met with officials from Tsinghua University); we are working on an initiative with Liberia; we were successful in obtaining dental insurance for student academic appointees; we have implemented more efficient systems in the UGS (an e-doc curriculum system, e-doc Master(s and PhD forms and more); we have recently improved our office arrangement in Kirkwood Hall; the Graduate Office at IUPUI will be moving in a year or two to the up-graded Wishard Hospital building; and we hope to have the long-awaited NRC survey in the spring.

Dean Wimbush concluded, (UGS envisions the Graduate Council guiding us on various initiatives; and we sincerely thank you for serving.(
Member question:  (Is our authority as a Council that of advising?  Dean Wimbush responded, (yes, however, policy-making decisions will need to be made as well.  We support faculty governance and, therefore, we will look to you, the Council, for decisions.”

Member question: “Is the NRC spring date solid?”  Dean Daleke responded, (We can(t guarantee a spring date, but once we have the data, it will be very useful to us.  We will seek the Council(s advice on how to handle and use the data.(
Organization of the Graduate Faculty Council (Associate Dean David Daleke)

a. Plan for review and approval of Constitution and Bylaws: 
Dean Daleke referred Council members to the UGS Constitution (1951), Ewing Report (1983), the Task Force Report (2004), the UFC Resolution (2005), and a sample draft of a Constitution and Bylaws prepared by Dean Daleke.  He stated that the Council is basically still the same structure as that outlined in the 1951 document.  He stated that Ewing’s questions led to the 2004 Task Force. Ewing looked at the UGS in regard to other schools making many recommendations that were not followed.  The 2004 Task Force considered leaving the UGS as is or eliminating it; it remains.

Alisa Clapp-Itnyre stated that the IU Kokomo-IU East issue should be addressed now.  Daleke stated that this may be one reason for revising the Constitution and Bylaws.  Also there is the situation with the School of Science and School of Engineering—he has received a number of emails on the issue.  Cooperation is good and including the faculty in those schools would make cooperation stronger.  Dean Daleke asked, “IUPUI, can you verify that the faculty members are adjunct faculty at Purdue, but the main appointment that is with IU?”  The IUPUI member confirmed.  An IUPUI member stated that one person from each school represent each school at Purdue’s Council.  Dean Daleke stated that there are many faculty members involved, but they do not have endorsements; they could be full members or at least ex-officio members.  Sherry Queener will ask the Deans of those two schools to propose to the Graduate Council that their school be represented by a member on the Graduate Council.

There was a motion to have representative for each campus (IU Kokomo and IU East), seconded.  Discussion:  Does Columbus count as a campus?  Dean Daleke stated that Columbus is treated as part of IUPUI faculty; therefore, Columbus faculty was included in IUPUI’s faculty-count.  Dean Queener stated, “It would be nice to identify one person at Columbus to poll their faculty—that person could act as ex-officio.  They are represented now in unit 5.  A member recommended that we do nothing now.  Dean Daleke referred to Article 4, section 3—can we call Columbus a campus in the sense of “any independent campus?”  In regard to Columbus, it was recommended by a member that nothing be done at this point, but later.

Alisa Clapp-Itnyre made a motion that we add a representative so that both IU Kokomo and IU East be represented; it was seconded, discussion followed regarding number of faculty on each campus.  Dean Daleke remembered a 40%-60% difference but is uncertain as to the percentage of each campus.  A motion was made to add Shirley Aamadore as the IU Kokomo representative, seconded, motion passed with 100% in favor.

A member suggested a committee be formed to work on the Constitution and Bylaws and bring a draft back to the next meeting.  It was suggested that Dean Daleke chair that committee since he has already prepared a draft; he accepted.  A member asked if the Deans were ex-officio members.  Dean Daleke stated that he had included them in the draft as ex-officio, but since that time, he learned that Dean Wimbush prefers to include them in a separate group in order to keep the Graduate Council a faculty-driven, decision-making body separate from the Deans.  He also stated that the Council might add two graduate students as ex-officio members as well.
b. Terms of office for this year’s members (1/3 each assigned to 1, 2, or 3 years)

Dean Daleke explained that the last Council members were asked to remain active for the last two years and during that time the number of the members dwindled.  He suggested that this year’s members perhaps draw lots to determine who will serve 1, 2, or 3 years.  This point will be addressed later; however, James Brown volunteered for a one-year term since he is retiring at the end of the year.

c. Dates and times of future meetings

A member suggested no meeting in December due to finals.  The date of the January meeting will be discussed on-line through Doodle.

d. Establishment of standing committees (Awards, Curriculum, Initiatives?)  


This will be addressed later.

e. Council leadership:  This will be addressed later.

Meeting was adjourned at 4:30 p.m.
